Isabel Attard (nee Grech)

Victoria,

Malta.

To: The Secretary

Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Australia

27th February 2004

Submission to Inquiry into Australian Expatriates

Dear Sir/Madam,

I was born in Melbourne in Australia on 20th March 1944. My father migrated to Australia from Malta in 1924.

As a child I enjoyed dual citizenship: I was Australian by birth under Australian law and Maltese by descent under Maltese law.

In 1956, when I was 12 years old, all my relatives including my mother in Australia died and had to move back to Malta to live with my father and aunts.

Under Maltese citizenship law I was required to decide between Maltese and Australian citizenship between my 18th and 19th birthdays. Prior to amendments which took effect on 10 February 2000, Maltese citizenship law did not allow dual citizenship in adulthood.

I was required by the Maltese citizenship authorities to present documentary evidence that I had formally renounced my Australian citizenship under Australian law using Section 18 of the Australian Citizenship Act 1948, in order to keep my Maltese citizenship beyond my 19th birthday.

I opted to keep Maltese citizenship in adulthood due to the fact that life in Malta for me without Maltese citizenship would have been extremely difficult. In particular during my studies at the college of teachers which if I was not a Maltese citizen I had to pay for my studies. Later on I would have not been able to work as a teacher and stay in Malta, hence supporting myself as an Adult. This is not to mention the many more benefits I would have not been able to qualify if I was not a Maltese citizen from the Maltese government to be able to start a family.

At the time I renounced my Australian citizenship I did so only because I felt compelled and essentially had no choice in circumstances. I was extremely unhappy about forfeiting my Australian citizenship, because I was born in Australia, spent my formative years there and still consider myself to be 'Australian' today, even if I am not legally an Australian citizen.

Australian citizenship is my birth right because I was born in Australia. I still maintain close ties with Australian by teaching about Australia to my students during these last 30yrs as an English language teacher in one of the Island's main schools.

I hope that my submission is considered, if you need any more information please do not hesitate to contact me by main on the above address or email at cattard@maltanet.net.

Best Regards,

Mrs. Isabell Attard
